DRAFT
SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

April 29, 2009

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, April 29, 2009 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office.  Selectmen in attendance were Andrew Livernois, Steven Ober and David Nickerson.  TA Veloski was also present.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE- All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance. 


Chairman Livernois recognized Selectmen Ober for facilitating the meeting last week, due to the circumstances that presented.

.

1.0
Public Comment

No members of the public signed up for public comment, Chairmen Livernois closed the public comment at 6:32 pm.

2.0
Non-Public  RSA 91-A:3, II (c ) R. Gauthier

At 6:32 pm Chairmen Livernois made a motion to enter non-public session under RSA 91: A 3 II (c), 2nd by Selectmen Nickerson, roll call vote:  Livernois, Ober, Nickerson, Veloski and Mrs. Rosemary Gauthier.  Public tape was shut off. At 6:54 pm, The BOS returned to public session and announced that the non-public was to discuss a tax credit for a widowed spouse whom was totally disabled from a military service related condition.  Also Mrs. Gauthier’s application did not make it before the due date for this type for application.  Chairman Livernois announced that RSA 72:33 I (a) allows for the BOS to accept a late application for specific reasons.  Chairman Livernois announced that the BOS granted Mrs. Gauthier’s exception for a late application submission for this tax exemption.  There was no vote to seal the minutes.

3.0
Melanie Van Tassel re: Food Pantry

Melanie met with the BOS to discuss, as Overseer of Public Welfare; that she has seen an increase in the number of calls from residents for food assistance. The town has a food pantry that is open 1 day a month and does serve people who live outside the town of Sanbornton.  Melanie suggested a satellite food pantry, possibly stocking it with donated items and using the front room at the Old Town Hall.  Her concerns were also that if this was done, there are no restrooms and she questioned the timeliness of the furnace replacement for a heat source.  The BOS responded that they are currently researching grants for the furnace replacement.  Melanie discussed the money for purchasing food for the satellite facility can come from the Trustee of the Trust funds, who have money available for a food pantry, but the stipulation using these funds, is for serving Sanbornton residents only.  Melanie also reported that the use of the food pantry in the course of an emergency with her clients has changed since First Fruits moved and is now under different management.  Melanie stated that the freezer is gone [there is a refrigerator and a freezer] currently at the Old Town Hall from our last food pantry and there is some shelving that could be used to place items on after the library moved their stuff that was stored during their construction.  Melanie let the BOS know that she will research this issue more and provide them with further information on the planning of a satellite pantry and report back.  The BOS stated they are in favor of this establishment to add assistance to residents and work out a plan to inventory and dispose of properly the surplus computer equipment currently located in the Old Town Hall in the location needed for this food pantry.

4.0
DPW re: Adopt a road spring clean-up

DPW Director John Thayer is currently researching the liability issues for the town.  This item is on hold.

5.0
Authorize Payroll and Account Payable registers

The BOS reviewed and Chairman Livernois signed the authorization of the registers.

5 a. Other items to sign

5.a    Assessing and Code Enforcement- 

	Name
	Item
	Action
	

	Williams, Brian & Judith
	Timber intent
	Signed
	14.007.000

	Williams, Brian & Judith
	Timber Tax
	Signed
	14.007.000

	Thompson, Peter & Christine
	Timber Tax
	Signed
	15.064.001

	Matcheski, John & Suzanne
	Timber Tax
	Signed
	15.064.003

	Spicer, Thomas
	Abatement
	*Approved
	18.042.000

	Town of Sanbornton
	Street Name Change Update
	*see below
	N/A

	Owen, Catherine
	BTLA Settlement
	*see below
	12.004.000

	Cleveland, Norman & Alfreda
	Abatement
	Signed
	03.025.000

	NEFFCO
	Timber Tax
	Signed
	01.011.002

	Gallagher, Brian
	Timber Tax
	Signed
	04.057.000


(
Matcheskt-Timber Tax – Chairman Livernois made a motion to approve the abatement for John & Suzanne Matcheski, 2nd by Selectman Ober all were in favor.

(
Town of Sanbornton – Per RSA 231:133 III, The BOS need to send a “return” to the Town Clerk Tax Collector, to be sent to the DOT for official changes of town road names. Signed
(
Owen, Catherine – The BOS discussed this issue and have asked TA Veloski to send an email to Rod to determine the date the property value was for this abatement. The BOS have previously denied this request, but will review it again after an answer from the email requesting information.

The BOS reviewed a Highway Safety grant application from the Chief of Police.  This grant is 100% reimbursement for sobriety checkpoints in the amount of $2138.00.  The BOS signed the certification where it states that the public officials agree there is a need in town.  This form will be returned to the Police Chief for the Highway Safety Committee signature. 

The BOS reviewed a letter from HL Turner, for the agreements to enter land.  Chairman Livernois signed this letter on behalf of the BOS.

Certificates for length of service were signed for [5] 4 full-time employees who have served the town for a period of 5 years.  They are:  Julie Lonergan, Jane Plummer, Stephen Hankard, and Robb Jutton.

The BOS reviewed a complaint received stating that political signs were being nailed to trees and telephone poles.  Bob Ward reviewed this under our town ordnances and suggested the BOS send Mr. Tom Salatiello a letter to remove his signs.  Chairman Livernois made a motion to issue a letter to Mr. Salatiello to remove these signs, there was no 2nd.  Motion failed.  TA Veloski was asked to call Mr. Salatiello and inform him of the complaint filed.

The BOS responded to a question from resident Millie Shaw, asking if the list of road name changes will be listed in the town report.  The BOS stated that it was to late for the town report, however the BOS will consider a handout.

6.0
Review and Approve Minutes of last meeting, 4/22/09
Selectman Ober made a motion to approve the minutes of 4/22/09 with any changes needed, 2nd by Chairman Livernois. Hearing no changes, all were in favor.

7.0 Correspondence -

The BOS reviewed an invite to an Emergency Preparedness seminar at the Radisson Hotel.  Copies were forwarded to the Police, Fire and DPW departments.


The BOS reviewed the annual report for Metrocast.


The BOS reviewed a thank you from the Silver Star Families of America for signing their proclamation. 


The BOS reviewed the LGC renewal rate for the town’s Life insurance and Dental.  Chairman Livernois made a motion to approve the LGC renewal, 2nd by Selectman Ober all were in favor.


The BOS reviewed a notice from DES re: TMDL information session.


The BOS reviewed a letter from the Town of Tilton re: commitment in single stream recycling.


The BOS reviewed a thank you note from First Fruits Food Pantry for the town’s assistance with funding.


The BOS reviewed a notice from DHHS re: Swine flu, forwarded to the Health officer.


The BOS reviewed a letter from the SAU re: a new committee formed to share information regarding needs and concerns of each of  the towns in our district.  They are asking for a member of the BOS and School Board Member join.  Chairman Livernois made a motion to appoint Selectman Nickerson to the SAU committee, 2nd by Selectman Ober all were in favor.  TA Veloski will send a letter to the SAU re: Selectman Nickerson’s appointment.


The BOS reviewed a request for $200 from the Pemi Advisory Committee that was sent to all the towns with in the corridor.  This money would be used to continue water testing, review impact applications, etc. where their funding has been reduced.  TA Veloski advised the BOS there are no funds in the budget for this, this year.  Letter placed on file.


The BOS reviewed the annual report for the Belknap County Economic Council.


The BOS reviewed a letter from resident Andrew Sanborn re: info on exit 22 ride share program.  Mr. Sanborn writes to inform the BOS of the possible availability of 80/20 match programs, such as the Federal Congestion Mitigation  and Air Quality program.  Mr. Sanborn requests a letter from the BOS, with a statement of support for this project.  Chairman Livernois made a motion that the BOS support the idea of the share ride program using the federal grant money, 2nd by Selectmen Ober, all were in favor.


The BOS reviewed an invite from DOS for [intra opportunity] interoperability day, will forward to Police and Fire Chiefs.


The BOS reviewed two memos from DPW Director John Thayer, first Mr. Thayer notified the BOS he has received a request from the Salmon Brook Trail riders requesting the town’s permission to fix some of the washed out areas of the class 6 roads.  TA Veloski will draft a letter  re: improvements of class 6 roads and BOS permission with exceptions.


Second, Mr. Thayer is also requesting the permission of  the BOS to have his DPW crew work 4-day 10-hour shifts.  Selectmen Nickerson made a motion to allow DPW Director to have his crew work 4, 10 hour days as soon as Mr. Thayer feels it is appropriate, 2nd by Selectmen Ober.  Discussion:  The BOS want to keep an eye on this and make sure there are no complaints or supervision issues.  All were in favor.

8.0 Town Administrator’s Report


The BOS reviewed a request from NH Magazine, sent to each town looking for a photo of a landmark in town.  The BOS decided that the photo sent should be of the Library, Church and Old Town Hall.  TA Veloski will send photo and information.


TA Veloski reported he has researched an issue that is from last July and had been put on hold.  He located an agreement for engineering services to de-commission the pistol range for closure.  After discussion, Chairman Livernois made a motion to authorize entering into the contract with Horizon Engineering to conduct a survey of the old shooting range and develop clean up plans, 2nd by Selectmen Ober. Discussion:  Selectman Ober suggested looking around as former TA Knuer contacted other towns that have gone through the de-commissioning process and have estimate of what it may cost .  All were in favor, Chairman Livernois signed the contract.


TA Veloski reported he has been diligently working on getting Sanbornton on the list for the receipt of possible federal funds that may become available.  Chairman Livernois made a motion to authorize TA Veloski to provide information to the IRS, and be the point of contact for all information pertaining to Federal Funding, 2nd by Selectman Ober all were in favor.


TA Veloski reported we are finishing the Phase I of Maple Circle.


TA Veloski reported that after researching it, there is no money available from the Federal government for truck replacement.  The money is for documented early replacements only.


TA Veloski presented the BOS with a draft of the “warrant” notification for publication in the newspaper.(which is not required but is being posted as an additional courtesy above and beyond RSA 91:A) 


TA Veloski informed the BOS the draft town report should be in 4/30/09.


TA Veloski reported the newspaper delivery has stopped.


TA Veloski reported that the DOT has confirmed that Shute Hill Bridge has no historical significance. 


TA Veloski also briefed the BOS re: Candidates night is being held 5/8/09 by Carmine Cioffi at the Old Town Hall, the Web site is now moved in-house and updated by Robb Jutton, and expressed his concerns regarding a back-up Health Officer. 

9.0 Selectmen’s Reports


Selectman Ober reported he has received a call complaining about dumping of garbage, etc on Brook Road.  Johnny Van Tassel was present and stated that the DPW picked up stuff from that road the day before.  


Selectman Ober reported he also received a complaint about a possible tick infestation at the town park.  TA Veloski will check with DES and DHHS to see if there are any safe treatments. 


Selectman Nickerson reported on co-op transfer station’s he saw while recently visiting in the south.

10.0 Adjournment


At 8:50 pm, Chairman Livernois made a motion to adjourn, 2nd by Selectman Ober all were in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Katy Wells

Acting BOS secretary

